Date: 4 March 05

To: Richard Townes, Tisbury representative, MVEMDA
From: Chuck Cotnoir, County representative, MVEMDA

Dear Richard

This letter is in response to our phone conversation on Wednesday. 

First, I would like to let you know that your participation in the MVEMDA, during its formation and during the past year is greatly appreciated.  As I review the attendance records, the town of Tisbury’s attendance stands out from all the rest and our success at bringing the island towns’ emergency managers together has been helped by your participation.

In order to answer your complaint that the Association is not accomplishing anything, I have reviewed our activities.

At the present time we have 7 projects that we are working on or have worked on recently, 

Whether or not any of these projects can actually be brought to a successful conclusion on an island-wide basis is usually not knowable at the time of initial formation. However, if most of our members believe that a given project is worthwhile, then we should attempt them.

Many of the projects that we are attempting, as an Association, have never been attempted before. 

Because of this, we have to proceed in a trial and error methodology, with many periods of stop-and-go for information gathering, meetings with various governing boards and non-town aligned entities, overcoming resistance, political jockeying, and compromising, not to mention dealing with members who are absent much of the time.

These projects, by their very nature, are going to take a long time, requiring many periods of tabling while we wait for information or actions of others.
However, we are probably the only island association that can do these projects

Regarding the direction of the Association, you can help on this.  More on this in the latter part of this letter.

Projects:

1) The Pre-disaster Mitigation Grant Program

2) Driving Ban

3) Morgue

4) Mass Vaccination Program

5) LEPC

6) By-Laws and rules

7) Hospital Partnering

1) The Pre-Disaster Mitigation Grant Program

Because of the actions of the members of our Association in hosting the meetings with the MVC, the bringing forward of the issue to the individual town selectmen by our members, gathering of application information for the initial information by our members, the MVC was able to complete the island wide grant application for the Island.  

This item is now tabled until it is time for us to do more work on this project. There is nothing more we can do on this project until FEMA sends our application results back to the MVC.

2) The Driving Ban


The Driving Ban initiative was attempted because of a legitimate need to clear the roads during periods of major storms.  All the Emergency Manager members recognized this need.  The Driving Ban MOU, was written by West Tisbury member, Judy Siebert, who is probably the only one of our members who is willing and capable of writing  MOU’s. 

The information gathering stage of this project was also done by Judy Siebert, who is uniquely placed for this duty because of her involvement with the West Tisbury Police Department. And, she is the only member of our Association who is a town employee, an EMT, a town grant writer, and an Incident Command System instructor.  During the information gathering stage, which took a number of months, this item was repeatedly tabled, while we sorted out the legal, regulatory, and liability ramifications of this issue.  

At our last meeting, we discussed this subject and it seemed that the issue was best resolved by letting the driving ban be set by the governor when he declares a State of Emergency, especially considering the liability and jurisdictional issues that are of primary importance to the towns.  It was decided that both the towns and the County Director would query MEMA regarding Driving Ban declarations during these periods and that the County member of the Association would disseminate this information to the members during the emergency. 

So, even though our Association did not resolve an Island-wide Driving Ban problem, we did make headway on communication of information regarding a Governor’s Ban on Driving during State-Wide emergencies.

Sometimes, our Association won’t be able to solve the whole problem, but only make progress on solving it.  We’ll just have to be happy with that, I guess. 

3) Morgue

The Tisbury representative, Richard Townes,  brought forward the Morgue project, suggesting the MV Ice Arena as a possible location.  

The County member held a preliminary discussion with the owner. 

The West Tisbury member, Judy Siebert, wrote a preliminary draft MOU, which was presented to our Association’s members.  

The Oak Bluffs Emergency Manager was asked for his feelings on
 the subject at a MVEMDA meeting and he said that “He had no problem with it, as long as he wasn’t responsible for it”. 

In the information gathering stage, the County member, while at the DPH in Boston, tried to find out which part of the DPH handled regulations dealing with Temporary Morgues. We are still waiting for an answer.  The West Tisbury member held extensive discussions with the West Tisbury Board of Health Agent regarding the various issues relating to Temporary Morgues.  The County member got some information regarding Temporary Morgues from the Falmouth Fire Chief during a Maritime Security meeting.  Falmouth also uses an ice arena for temporary morgue.  


The County member and the West Tisbury member approached the Oak Bluffs Board of Health Agent for an appointment regarding the use of the Ice Arena as a temporary morgue. The County member delivered a copy of the draft MOU to the Oak Bluffs Board of Health Agent.  

The County member and the West Tisbury member will be meeting with the Oak Bluffs Board of Health Agent before the next meeting.


The Temporary Morgue project is currently tabled until after this meeting.

4) Mass Vaccination Project

The Mass vaccination Project was brought up at our last meeting for information purposes only.  It was put on the agenda because all the members of the Association did not attend the Mass Vaccination meeting held at the West Tisbury Fire House and our members will probably become involved during the later stages of Mass Vaccination Planning, due to the large amount of coordination and communication that will be involved during a Mass Vaccination Incident.  

After the Boards of Health develop the initial Inoculation Plan, the Security, Communication, Logistical, etc. parts of the plan will have to be built.  This will take cooperation across a wide spectrum of Island agencies.

This item is currently tabled while the Boards of Health develop the initial Inoculation Plan, after which, our Association will probably discuss whether to get involved in the planning and implementation process.

5) LEPC

The island-wide LEPC concept was brought to the island through the efforts of our Association

We educated ourselves on the LEPC process by meeting with representatives of MEMA at one of our meetings. 

We publicized an LEPC presentation by MEMA representatives to island officials.

We arranged the meeting and the meeting location and facilitated the transportation of the presenters.  Over 40 island personnel attended the meeting.

The West Tisbury representative reported that their Board of Health Agency was not interested in an Island LEPC, because they were tied into the Cape and Islands Association. The County representative overheard this same sentiment during a visit to the Tisbury Annex.

The rest of the members were repeatedly asked if they had done any work on this item and all said no. This lack of response by the members, repeatedly caused this issue to be postponed.

Barring any additional interest in working on this LEPC by our members, and wishing to bring this item to the fore, an item was placed on the March meeting agenda asking if this item should be put on indefinite hold, establish a new start-up date, pass off to another agency, or go forward. 

It appears, because of the inordinate amount of work that is required to set up a regional LEPC, the lack of interest on the part of the some of the members of the Association, the lack of interest by the town departments to allocate resources and manpower, and the complexity of the task, that this task is beyond the capabilities of our strictly volunteer organization.  

This project is tabled for the indefinite future. However, our Association has raised the consciousness of a regional approach to issues and has managed to get a lot of island towns’ employees to sit down at the same table.  Hopefully, we can help that process continue.

And, of course, any town that wishes to have an LEPC, is free to do it on its own.

6) By-Laws and Rules

This project was brought forward in response to the suggestion by the Tisbury representative regarding the Public Meeting Laws and By-Laws/rules for the Association.  

It was also put on the Agenda because of the Tisbury representative’s opinion that the Association was not getting anything done and that items were just being tabled.  

This item was put on the Agenda so that bylaws could be created that would provide a vehicle for the election of Association Officers and to provide an opportunity for all members to be eligible to become Chairman. 

It was also put on the Agenda so that the members would have a vehicle to set the direction for the Association by creating a Mission Statement.

Considerable work was done by the County member to gather information for the members, after discussion with the Tisbury member.

This item is currently waiting for the members to review the information provided.

7) Hospital Partnering

This project was brought forward by a suggestion by the West Tisbury representative, who felt that there was a need for better communication between the Association and the Hospital.  The County member will partner with the West Tisbury member to set up a meeting between the Hospital and our Association

This item is in progress.

So Richard, I hope this puts our Association’s efforts more in perspective for you 

******

In regards to the direction of the Association, it has been my observation that the members of any volunteer organization usually fall into the following categories

1) Members who rarely show up and don’t contribute anything to the organization, its projects, or its goals


2) Members who must be personally cajoled into coming to a meeting and forget about the organization as soon as the meeting is over


3) Members who are willing to participate in the meeting and who will perform limited tasks outside the meeting if it is in their sphere of influence


4) Members,
 
* who are extremely active in keeping the organization together, 

* participate in the meetings, 

* think about projects which further the organization’s goals when not at the meeting, 

* bring those ideas to the meetings with a workable plan for carrying them out or at least getting them started, 

* muster logical persuasive points to convince other members of the worth of the idea, 

* are willing to work on projects on their own time

I thank you for raising your dissatisfaction with the direction of our organization because it forced me to write this letter and clarify some of the issues that had been in my mind as well, such as what our organization is capable of, what we have accomplished and what we have not, who the heavy lifters in the organization are, and who will be the direction initiators.

I believe that your dissatisfaction could be an opportunity for you to be one of these direction initiators.  If you would like to lead the Bylaws and rules project and write a draft mission statement for the organization, muster the logical persuasive points to support your views and persuade your fellow members, I would welcome your efforts.

Let me know.

I hope you will work with us to make our Association grow.  Your town’s opinion is important to the growth of the whole island

Chuck

